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March 30, 2007

Ms. Darcy Goulart

City of Elk Grove, Planning Department

8401 Laguna Palms Drive

Elk Grove, CA 95758

Re: Stonebridge - Tentative Subdivision Map, Request for Rezone, 2nd comment

Dear Ms. Goulart,

I am writing this letter on behalf of the Laguna Creek Watershed Council (LCWC) and as a partner in the Upper Laguna Creek Collaborative (ULCC), to provide comments on the proposed Tentative Subdivision Map for the Stonebridge Project (EG-06-1146).

The second iteration of the proposed Tentative Subdivision Map (Tentative Map) for the Stonebridge Project affects approximately 40 acres along the west side of Laguna Creek to the southeast of the intersection of Waterman Road and Sheldon Road in the City of Elk Grove (City).  Approximately 70 percent of these 40 acres lies within four adjoining power line easements owned by the U. S. Bureau of Reclamation, Pacific Gas & Electric Company and the Sacramento Municipal Utility District.  These easements run in a north-south direction parallel to and between Waterman Road and Laguna Creek, cover approximately 475 feet along the western side of each of the proposed 5-acre parcels, and leave a smaller strip of land, approximately 200-350 feet wide, a short distance away from the creek as the only viable location for dwellings on each proposed 5-acre parcel.

The presence of the power lines and the proximity of Laguna Creek make this an unsuitable landscape for subdivision, even for the 5-acre parcels envisioned by the Tentative Map.  We feel there is not enough space on the property to provide the roadway and related infrastructure needed to service the proposed parcels, avoid exposing humans and their animals to the health and safety risks associated with the power lines, and preserve and protect the creek corridor.

The most recent version of the Stonebridge Project also affects approximately 80 acres along the east side of Laguna Creek to the southeast of the intersection of Waterman Road and Sheldon Road in the City of Elk Grove (City). The project proposed to subdivide these 80 acres into twenty-nine 2-acre parcels and dedicate an open space area along the east bank of Laguna Creek. Seven of the twenty-nine parcels occur within the FEMA 100 year floodplain boundary. The City of Elk Grove General Plan clearly states there will be no building of structures within the 100 year floodplain (ref). We therefore 

Although unsuited for subdivision, we believe the property could provide a unique opportunity for the property owner to establish the property as a mitigation area that would be available to serve other City projects by preserving and enhancing habitat for state and federally listed threatened and endangered species, including the Giant Garter Snake (Thamnophis gigas), Swainson’s Hawk (Buteo swainsoni), and several vernal pool plant and animal species.  This would meet a growing demand for mitigation for unavoidable losses of such habitat on lands within the City that provide more sensible opportunities for subdivision than the subject property, particularly in view of the current mitigation strategy being developed between the City of Elk Grove and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers as part of the Department of Utilities Routine Channel Maintenance Program.       

Not only would this use provide the owner with a reasonable return on his investment in the property, it would further the City’s General Plan and Parks and Trails Master Plan policies that are consistent with the Upper Laguna Creek Collaborative vision for preserving a multi-functional open space/riparian corridor along Laguna Creek. The Laguna Creek Watershed Council, together with our Upper Laguna Creek Collaborative partners, are willing to work with the City and the landowner to facilitate the work needed to ensure that the property can be used in a manner that fulfills this vision.

Project's connection to the Upper Laguna Creek Collaborative process

The subject property is located at the southern end of a project area along Laguna Creek that is the focus of an ongoing planning effort by the Upper Laguna Creek Collaborative, in which the City is a participant.  

Since June 2002 the ULCC, a diverse group of Sacramento area agencies and community interests, has been exploring ways to establish a multi-use corridor along Upper Laguna Creek. Located mostly within the floodplain of Laguna Creek, this approximately 600 foot wide corridor would accommodate multiple, complimentary uses. The corridor would be part of a future Laguna Creek Regional Parkway, which would extend east from the Sacramento River to tributaries of Laguna Creek that arise east of Rancho Cordova. 

The ULCC's approach to planning reduces the overall cost of development along Laguna Creek via:


( Fewer late-stage redesigns and delays 


( Reduced process costs and duplication of effort 


( Lower installation costs for Laguna interceptor sewer  


( Streamlined environmental permitting 


( Less costly channel maintenance

The goal of this effort is to preserve, protect and enhance the open space along Laguna Creek that provides conveyance capacity for flood waters, infiltration capacity for improved water quality, habitat for aquatic and terrestrial species, opportunities for human recreation, and right-of-way for regional sanitation infrastructure.  

Approval of the proposed Tentative Map without addressing the conditions being developed in the ULCC's Upper Laguna Creek Master Plan effort would be inconsistent with the collaborative planning work of over a dozen planning and infrastructural agencies representing four jurisdictional entities, state and federal regulatory staff, and watershed landowners and residents for over the past four years. 

Thank you for your attention in this matter and I hope our comments are helpful. Please contact me if you have any questions or would like further information from our group.

Sincerely,
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Greg Suba, Coordinator

Laguna Creek Watershed Council

916-772-3230

www.lagunacreek.org
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